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Workstots #4genda

Board of Commissioners
January 7, 2009
5:00 P.M.

Call to Order, Invocation, and Pledge to the Flag

Acceptance of Agenda.

ORGANIZATIONAL SESSION:

A Election of Board Chairman for the year 2009.
B. Election of Board Vice-Chairman for the year 2009.

CONSENT AGENDA:

1. Approval of authorization to sign checks combining any of the
following two signatures for transactions exceeding $5,000:
Chairman, Vice-Chairman, County Administrator.

2. Approval of authorization to sign checks for transactions $4,999 or
less: Chairman, Vice-Chairman, County Administrator.

3. Approval of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman to execute contracts,
resolutions, agreements and other documents approved by the Board
of Commissioners.

4, Approval of proposed meeting schedule for 2009.

5. Approval of Resolution Number 2009-01 appropriating funds
necessary for the annual lease payment on the Jail expansion and
Justice Center.

6. Approval of Resolution Number 2009-02 renewing Resolution
Number 90-07 which imposes a $1.50 monthly “911" charge upon
each exchange access facility subscribed to by telephone
subscribers.

7. Approval of Resolution 2009-03 renewing Resolution Number 90-03A
which imposes a $1.00 monthly “911" wireless enhanced charge
upon each exchange access facility subscribed to by telephone
subscribers.





Workshop Agenda
January 7, 2009
Page Number 2

Approval of staff's recommendation that the travel reimbursement rate for 2009 be reduced from $0.4794 to
$0.4510 per mile when privately-owned vehicles are used in lieu of county-owned vehicles for official
county business.

9. Approval of staff's recommendation from Department of Fire and Emergency Services to award Bid #695
for Fire and EMS Protective Clothing to various vendors.

10. Approval of staff's request to increase the Library’s Donations Revenue Account by $1,000 and to increase
the Office Supplies Expenditures Account by $1,000, in order to account for the Fayetteville Rotary Club’s
$1,000 donation to the Fayette County Public Library.

1. Approval of staff's recommendation to increase the Library’s Donations Revenue Account by $5,000 and to
increase the Other Supplies Expenditures Account by $1,000 and the Computer Software Expenditure
Account by $4,000, in order to account for Mr. Royal Yates’ $5,000 donation to the Fayette County Public
Library.

12. Approval of staff's recommendation to increase the Library’s Donation Revenue Account by $60 and to
increase the Office Supplies Expenditures Account by $60, in order to account for Ms. Shannon Campbell’'s
$60 donation to the Fayette County Public Library.

13. Approval of minutes for Board of Commissioners’ meetings held on December 3, 2008, December 11,
2008, and December 16, 2008.

OLD BUSINESS:

NEW BUSINESS:

C. Staff will present a demonstration to the Board on how an audio feature can be added to the County’s
website.

D. Discussion of the Federal Neighborhood Stabilization Program designed to assist communities in lessening
the impact of the nationwide foreclosure crisis.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT

DEPARTMENT REPORTS

BOARD REPORTS

STAFF REPORTS

EXECUTIVE SESSION

ADJOURNMENT






Board of Commissioners
December 3, 2008
3:30 P.M.

The Board of Commissioners of Fayette County, Georgia, met in Official Session on Wednesday, December 3, 2008,
at 3:30 p.m. in the Commissioners’ Conference Room of the Fayette County Administrative Complex, 140 Stonewall
Avenue, Fayetteville, Georgia.

Commissioners Present: Jack Smith, Chairman
Herb Frady, Vice-Chairman
Robert Horgan
Eric Maxwell
Peter Pfeifer

Staff Present: Jack Krakeel, County Administrator
Scott Bennett, County Attorney
Carol Chandler, Executive Assistant
Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk

Call to Order.
Chairman Smith called the December 3, 2008 Workshop Meeting to order at 3:31 p.m.
Acceptance of Agenda.

Commissioner Horgan moved to approve the agenda as published, and the motion was seconded by Commissioner
Maxwell. No discussion followed. The motion passed unanimously.

CONSENT AGENDA:

1. Approval of arecommendation by the Finance Department to purchase an umbrella liability insurance
policy to comply with provisions of agreements whereby the County leases space on communications
towers. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 1", follows these minutes and is made an
official part thereof.

2, Approval of staff's recommendation to revise the County’s Intergovernmental Agreement with the City
of Fayetteville for street resurfacing to include .09 miles of Pye Lake Drive. A copy of the
Intergovernmental Agreement, identified as “Attachment 2", follows these minutes and is made an
official part hereof.
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3. Approval of the Sheriff Department’s request to amend the Overtime Budget Account for the Criminal
Investigation Division by $1,861.66 for reimbursement for employees assigned to work with various
Federal agencies. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 3", follows these minutes and is
made an official part hereof.

4, Approval of the Sheriff Department’s request for authorization to dispose of three vehicles used by the
Criminal Investigations Division. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 4", follows these
minutes and is made an official part hereof.

5. Approval of staff’'s recommendations for the disposition of tax refund requests submitted by taxpayers

inaccordance with 0.C.G.A. 48-5-380. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 5", follows these
minutes and is made an official part hereof.

Commissioner Horgan moved to approve the agenda as published, and the motion was seconded by Commissioner
Maxwell. No discussion followed. The motion passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS:

A. Consideration of Ordinance Number 2008-10 to revise County Ordinance Chapter 2, Article V, Division
4, Sections 2-162 and 2-163 which addresses the disposal of unserviceable County property.

Finance Director Mary Holland reminded the Commissioners that staff had spoken to them about revising the County
Ordinance addressing the disposal of unserviceable County property on November 5, 2008, and was directed to work
with County Attorney Scott Bennett to prepare the changes in ordinance form. Ms. Holland gave a brief explanation of
the County’s current practices and procedures with respect to unserviceable property, and how the changes would save
resources when dealing with unserviceable items. She concluded by saying the revised ordinance was prepared in
accordance to the Board’s direction and asked for the Board to adopt Ordinance 2008-10.

Commissioner Maxwell moved to adopt Ordinance 2008-10, and Commissioner Horgan seconded the motion. No
discussion followed. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the request and Ordinance, identified as “Attachment
6", follow these minutes and are made an official part hereof.

B. Discussion of the S.R. 74 Land Use Study and associated proposed amendments to the Fayette County
Comprehensive Plan Land Use Element.

Chairman Smith requested that Old Business Item B be discussed after Old Business Item C. No Commissioner
objected to the request.

Community Development Director Pete Frisina spoke about the purpose, goals, and implementation of the S.R. 74 Land
Use Study and the proposed amendments to the Fayette County Comprehensive Plan Land Use Element. He further
spoke about the feedback that the County received from the Town of Tyrone, the City of Fairburn, and the citizens who
live along S.R. 74, and answered the Commissioners questions. He informed the Board that staff desired to publically
advertise the proposed amendments. He also suggested that the S.R. 74 Land Use Study and proposed amendments
be sent to the Atlanta Regional Commission (ARC) in order to give neighboring jurisdictions that would be affected by
the Study an opportunity to comment on the change. Mr. Frisina concluded by saying the ARC would need 60 days to
complete its review, but after that time frame expired the County would be able to adopt the changes to the Land Use
Study.
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Mr. Frisina then discussed the Land Use Study’s potential relationship to the recently approved Transportation Study
regarding the intersection of Interstate Highway 85 and S.R. 74 with the Board. County Administrator Jack Krakeel
reminded the Board that a critical component of the Transportation Plan dealt with land use as it relates to transportation.
He suggested that it may be appropriate to integrate the Land Use Study and the Transportation Study, particularly with
respect to the development, approach and service connectivity to the various properties along S.R. 74, and added that
such an integration could cause either a causal or integral relationship between the two studies.

After further discussion, it was the consensus of the Board to allow staff to publically advertise the proposed
amendments. The Board further directed Mr. Frisina to coordinate with those who are involved with the Transportation
Study in order to ensure that, should the County move forward on the Land Use Study, it would not affect the
Transportation Study’s proposal or end result and would not put the County between two separate studies attempting
to address the same issues. Mr. Frisina replied that he would proceed with advertising for January 2009. A copy of the
request, identified as “Attachment 7", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

C. Discussion of the results of research by the Planning and Zoning staff regarding Personal Care Homes
within a single-family dwelling.

Chairman Smith requested that Old Business Item C be discussed prior to Old Business ltem B, and no Commissioner
expressed an objection to the request.

The Board discussed research that was presented by the Zoning Administrator Dennis Dutton and Deputy Marshal
Kathy Hobbs regarding Personal Care Homes within a single-family dwellings, and further input provided by County
Attorney Scott Bennett, Public Safety Director Allen McCullough and Fire Marshal David Scarbrough.

Mr. Dutton explained that staff was receiving an increasing number of calls about personal care homes, and said those
calls are generally divided between those who desire to open or operate personal care homes and those who want to
register complaints about personal care homes in their neighborhood. Mr. Dutton then spoke about the information
provided to those callers inquiring about opening or operating personal care homes, about the Atlanta Regional
Commission (ARC), the State and Federal governments actively promoting personal care homes, and about what defines
and does not define a personal care home. He concluded his opening presentation by stating that the issues concerning
personal care homes affect many departments in Fayette County and that it was difficult to have all of the departments
“on the same page” because the issues are so expansive and each department has its own set of regulations to meet.

Deputy Marshal Kathy Hobbs spoke about the complaints, problems, limitations experienced by law enforcement, and
safety concerns at the personal care home located at 161 Woodland Drive. She said that she would like for all of the
County departments to work together for the purpose of creating one ordinance that would define what constitutes a
personal care home, protect the quality of life of those in personal care homes, promote safety in the neighborhoods,
and protect property values in single-family neighborhoods. She further suggested that Fire and EMS personnel could
be protected if residents in personal care homes could be registered because the safety of personnel could possibly be
jeopardized by those in personal care homes.

County Administrator Jack Krakeel asked Fire Marshal David Scarbrough when his jurisdiction takes effect with respect
to Fire Protection Code Chapter Nine that relates to the installation and functioning of sprinkler systems in a residential
home housing four or more unrelated individuals. Captain Scarbrough replied that he has jurisdiction, that he did not
have the Office of Regulatory Services’ (ORS) inspection results pertaining to the home at 161 Woodland Drive until just
prior to the meeting, and that he will require the personal care home to abide by the County code as it relates to installing
a functioning fire sprinkler. He further noted that the personal care home, if it does not abide by County code, will not
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be able to continue functioning inits current capacity. Chairman Smith asked Captain Scarbrough if he had the authority
to close the personal care home if it did not comply to County code. Captain Scarbrough said it would take a court order
and he would work through the legal channels, but he thought he had the authority to close the home if it did not comply.

Public Safety Director Allen McCullough asked that, should the ordinance be revisited, Public Safety be given authority
to enter and inspect personal care homes since the actual occupants of the homes present safety risks for Fire and EMS
personnel. He acknowledged that the information would be dynamic in nature and that some mechanism would need
to be enacted to maintain good information, but summarized his request saying it would benefit Public Safety personnel
in the event of an incident by providing good information to units deployed to the scene.

County Attorney Scott Bennett informed the Board that there several Acts and laws that required the County to make
reasonable accommodations for disabled people, but added that the County is also required to protect single-family
neighborhoods. He also stressed that the County needs to treat these cases consistently and suggested that policies
orordinances be adopted in order to ensure these cases are approached in a “very structured manner”. Chairman Smith
asked Mr. Bennettif he had a preference between adopting either policies or ordinances and if it mattered. Mr. Bennett
replied that it did matter because policies inform staff of the procedures to take under the County’s current ordinance,
and law enforcement would be constrained by the current ordinance. He continued that a new or revised ordinance
would detail all of the requirements for a personal care home, would provide the procedures to take when a violation of
the ordinance occurs, is more thorough than enacted policies, would impose a burden on those who want to open a
personal care home, and would be the target if someone decided to challenge the County on this issue. Chairman Smith
said it sounded to him that Mr. Bennett was advocating for an ordinance since it “would have more teeth”. Mr. Bennett
replied that he was in favor of an ordinance, and he thought that staff wanted an ordinance since it provided them a tool
to work with, and he thought citizens would favor an ordinance since they would be able to know what their neighbors
have to comply with in order to open a personal care home. He further reiterated that an ordinance would provide the
County with some continuity and consistency when complaints and requests are received concerning personal care
homes.

Chairman Smith and Commissioner Maxwell agreed that, given the rising popularity of personal care homes and
potential problems associated with them, that Fayette County should be on the leading edge of the issue. Commissioner
Maxwell thanked the citizens who brought the problems to the Board’s attention and said if the case could be proven
against the personal care home at 161 Woodland Drive that citations should be written each day until “it gets somebody’s
attention”. Chairman Smith directed staff to work with Mr. Bennett to see if an ordinance could be written “with enough
teethin it” so that if a similar problem arose in the County it would not take long to enforce. He mentioned that an entry-
inspection may be warranted with the ordinance if reasonable complaint documentation was provided, and added that
the ordinance must define what constitutes a personal care home.

Commissioner Maxwell suggested that members of public who were present during the meeting be given an opportunity
to speak about their experiences with personal care homes, but Chairman Smith and Mr. Bennett expressed caution
about the suggestion since the meeting was not designed to allow for public comment and since public comment given
at the time could be used as an instrument against the County at a later date. Chairman Smith stated to those present,
“We hear you, and we are going to do something about it.” He continued that he would be very interested to hear the
public’s comments once a draft ordinance was prepared and when it proceeds to adopt an ordinance.

Mr. Krakeel suggested that if staff were directed to begin the fact-finding process for constructing an ordinance and
provision for the regulation of personal care homes, that staff would certainly have the latitude to have discussions with
those who are impacted by the current conditions, and those discussions would not adversely affect their ability to craft
the ordinance for the Board’s consideration at a later date. Commissioner Maxwell reiterated that he wanted the public’s
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input. Chairman Smith agreed, but added that he thought that the public’'s comments would not be beneficial at this
particular time based on advice given by the County Attorney. He emphasized, however, that he did want the public’s
comments on the record.

Chief McCullough asked if enforcement of the current ordinance should be suspended until a new ordinance is crafted.
Chairman Smith replied that enforcement of the current ordinance would not be suspended. Chief McCullough asked
how aggressive the enforcement needed to be, if it should include citations and evictions, and asked for further direction.
Mr. Krakeel replied that enforcement was determined from the Life Safety perspective, and said if there are clear
indicators to both Fire Marshal Scarbrough and to Chief McCullough that the personal care home imposed a significant
life safety hazard then the ordinance would have to be enforced. Chief McCullough replied that he was concerned about
the potential fallout because, if enforcement required eviction, there was the potential that people would become
homeless during the holiday season. Mr. Krakeel replied that he had worked with Chief McCullough for over 20 years
and given the Chief’s vast network of resources he was sure the Chief would take those issues into consideration, would
find alternative arrangements, and would not put people out on the street. Chairman Smith agreed, added that the
aggressiveness of enforcement must be tied to the seriousness of the violations in the personal care home, and
summarized that if there are hazards in the personal care home that warrant immediate closure then that decision was
in the purview Chief McCullough’s authority.

Chairman Smith said he wanted to be clear that the Board was directing staff, including County Attorney Scott Bennett,
to create a committee to craft an ordinance to regulate personal care in Fayette County. The Commissioners agreed
to the direction as stated.

Mr. Frank Andre asked if he could speak to the Board, and Chairman Smith permitted him to speak briefly.

The Board further directed that a presentation be given to them at the January 7, 2009 workshop detailing what efforts
have been made, what information has been found, and indicting in which direction the County is heading.

Commissioner Maxwell asked those citizens interested in participating to coordinate with Executive Assistant Carol
Chandler. Chairman Smith agreed and stressed that it is very important that the public’s comments are on the record
when the Board adopts the ordinance. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 8", follows these minutes and
is made an official part hereof.

NEW BUSINESS:

D. Discussion and update of the Geographic Information Systems (GIS) including Zoning map and other
features, as presented by the GIS Steering Committee.

Chief Information Officer Russell Prince, Assistant Information Systems Director Mike Bass, Development Engineer
Bryan Keller, and Fire Marshal David Scarbrough discussed the Geographic Information Systems, or GIS, with the
Board, spoke about how it benefits their departments, county staff, and the citizens, and gave a demonstration. No
action or direction as requested of the Board, and none was given. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 9",
follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.
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E. Consideration of a request from the Permits and Inspections Department that the Fayette County Code
of Ordinances, Sections 5-1 and 5-4 be amended to allow the automatic adoption of updated building
codes whenever new editions or amendments are adopted by the State.

Interim Director of Permits and Inspections Joe Scarborough informed the Board that the State of Georgia recently
adopted the 2008 edition of the National Electric Code, the International Property Maintenance Code 2006 Edition, and
the International Existing Building Code 2006 edition, and he stated that the County is now required to adopt these year
specific code revisions in order for them to be enforceable. Chairman Smith asked if the County had to adopt the
updated building codes. Mr. Scarborough replied that the County would have to adopt the updated building codes in
order to enforce them since the County Code lists year specific editions of each one of the building codes, and he
explained that if the State adopts the 2008 edition as opposed to the 2006 edition the County must adopt the 2008
edition in order for it to be enforceable. Chairman Smith asked if the County had the liberty to only enforce the older
editions and not adopt the newer editions. Mr. Scarbrough replied that the County was compelled to adopt the new code,
and that the adoption was mandatory.

Additional discussion followed about the reason for adopting the codes as required by the State, the County’s ability to
add to the codes, how the codes would be implemented and enforced, and the hesitancy the Board had in automatically
adopting the updates. Mr. Scarborough reiterated that the County had no option available to it but to adopt the codes
as mandated by the State, but stated that the only two codes that are optional are the International Property Maintenance
Code and the Existing Building Codes. County Administrator Jack Krakeel explained that the language in the County’s
current ordinance requires staff to come to the Board every time the State adopts a new code. Mr. Scarborough agreed
with that assessment of the code. Chairman Smith asked if there was a timing issue involved since the adoption had
to come before the Board, and if there was a time frame imposed on the County to adopt the new building codes. Mr.
Scarborough replied that Permits and Inspections was notified of the proposed code change in July 2008, that the
proposed changes were voted on and adopted in November 2008, and that notification was placed on the County’s
website. He concluded that he met with County Attorney Scott Bennett the previous week to ask why the current County
ordinance included the words “year specific’ since adopting the codes are mandatory and since many of the
municipalities omit the specific year requirement to automatically adopt the new building codes. He summarized that
all he was attempting to do was to simplify the process.

County Attorney Scott Bennett added that the new ordinance specifically exempts administration and enforcement of
the codes, meaning that the State requires the County to adopt the “meat” of the codes but allows the County to create
its own administration and enforcement of them as it chooses. He explained that the County would adopt the standard
building codes that the State mandates to the County to adopt as amended from time to time, except for administration
and enforcement of the codes. Some further discussion followed.

Commissioner Maxwell moved to adopt Ordinance 2008-11, and Commissioner Horgan seconded the motion. No
discussion followed. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the request and Ordinance 2008-11, identified as
“Attachment 10", follow these minutes and are made an official part hereof.

F. Approval of Water System staff's recommendation to award Bid #690 Remittance Processor to the low
bidder, Creditron Corporation, d/b/a Purepay, in the amount of $100,976.49. This price includes a 3 year
maintenance agreement on hardware and software.

Water System Director Tony Parrott explained that the Remittance Processor is a unit that is used to process bills and
payments received by the Water System, that it scans and reads checks, that prepares reports which are sent to the
bank in order to account for money the Water System receives, and that interfaces with MUNIS to post customers’
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payments. Chairman Smith asked if this purchase was a technology upgrade or a replacement, and Mr. Parrott replied
that it was a replacement since the current unit at the Water System is ten years old and parts are difficult to acquire.
Commissioner Horgan asked if the unit would be paid for all at one time or if payments would be made in installments.
Mr. Parrott replied that the unit would be paid for all at one time. Commissioner Maxwell asked if Mr. Parrott was making
arecommendation on the warranty, and Mr. Parrott said the warranty was needed. Chairman Smith asked if the current
unit was having problems, and Mr. Parrott replied that it was. Commissioner Frady asked if the current unit had
problems in its first five years of service. Mr. Parrott answered that the only problems that were experienced were
routine maintenance problems. Commissioner Horgan asked if the Water System was intending to purchase the unit
within the time frame needed to obtain the 1% discount. Finance Director Mary Holland replied that the unit could be
purchased in appropriate time to obtain the discount.

Commissioner Horgan moved to approve staff's recommendation to award Bid #690 Remittance Process to low bidder
Creditron Corporation, doing business as Purepay, in the amount of $100,976.49 with said cost to include a three-year
maintenance agreement on hardware and software. Commissioner Maxwell seconded the motion. No discussion
followed. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 11", follows these minutes
and is made an official part hereof.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
There was no Administrator’s Report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT

Resurfacing of the McCurry Park Track: County Attorney Scott Bennett reported that at the last meeting the Board
approved a bid for resurfacing the McCurry Park track, known as Proposal P682, in the amount of $65,051 with Sports
Turf Company Incorporated. He said he received their performance bond, payment bond, and all of their insurance
requirements and concluded that the contract was ready for the Chairman’s signature.

Commissioner Horgan moved to authorize the Chairman to sign the contract for the resurfacing of McCurry Park Track,
known as Proposal P682, in the amount of $65,051 to Sports Turf Incorporated. Commissioner Frady seconded the
motion. No discussion followed. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the contract, identified as “Attachment 12",
follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

STAFF REPORTS:

Heritage Committee: Executive Assistant Carol Chandler said she had one item to bring to the Board'’s attention, and
in this circumstance she was representing the Heritage Committee. She informed the Board that while the Old
Courthouse building has been on the National Register of Historic Sites since 1988, it had never been marked. She told
the Board that the Heritage Committee would like to pay for a brass plaque to mark the Old Courthouse, and despite
the fact that the cost of the brass plaque was unknown, no County money would be expended for its purchase. She then
asked for the Board’s permission to place the brass plaque on the Old Courthouse. After some discussion, the
consensus of the Board was to allow the Heritage Committee to place the brass plaque on the Old Courthouse.
Chairman Smith thanked the Heritage Committee for their contribution.

BOARD REPORTS

There were no Board Reports.
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Personnel Item: Chairman Smith stated that there was a personal item to be discussed in Executive Session.
Commissioner Horgan moved to adjourn into Executive Session for the purpose of discussing one personnel item.
Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. No discussion followed. The motion passed unanimously.

The Board of Commissioners adjourned into Executive Session at 5:47 p.m. and returned to Official Session at
6:04 p.m.

Executive Session Affidavit: Chairman Smith asked for the record to reflect that one personnel item was discussed
during Executive Session. Commissioner Horgan moved to authorize the Chairman to sign an Executive Session
Affidavit stating a personnel item was discussed during Executive Session. Commissioner Frady seconded the motion.
No discussion followed. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the Executive Session Affidavit, identified as
“Attachment 13", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Smith adjourned the December 3, 2008 Workshop Meeting at 6:04 p.m. without an objection from the Board.

Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk Jack Smith, Chairman

The foregoing minutes were duly approved at an official meeting of the Board of Commissioners of Fayette County,
Georgia, held on the 7" day of January 2009.

Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk






Board of Commissioners

December 11, 2008

7:00 P.M.

The Board of Commissioners of Fayette County, Georgia, met in Official Session on Thursday, December 11, 2008, at
7:00 p.m. in the Public Meeting Room of the Fayette County Administrative Complex, 140 Stonewall Avenue,

Fayetteville, Georgia.

Commissioners Present:

Staff Present:

Jack Smith, Chairman
Herb Frady, Vice-Chairman
Robert Horgan

Eric Maxwell

Peter Pfeifer

Jack Krakeel, County Administrator
Scott Bennett, County Attorney
Carol Chandler, Executive Assistant
Karen Morley, Chief Deputy Clerk

Chairman Smith called the meeting to order.

Commissioner Pfeifer offered the Invocation.

Pledge of Allegiance.

ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA: Commissioner Horgan made a motion to accept the agenda as presented.
Commissioner Maxwell seconded the motion. Chairman Smith requested two changes on the agenda which
included staff's request to table item B under old business to the January 22" Commission meeting and the
addition of the Honor Flight representatives to speak under presentation/recognition portion of the agenda.
Commissioner Horgan amended his motion to include the changes and Commissioner Maxwell seconded the

motion. The motion carried 5-0.

PRESENTATION/RECOGNITION:

A. Presentations to those leaving service to the County:

Honorable Randall Johnson, Sheriff

32 Years

Honorable Martha Stephenson, Probate Judge 16 Years
Honorable Peter Pfeifer, County Commissioner 8 Years

Betty Johnson, Probate Court
Charlene Hayes, Probate Court

32 Years
16 Years
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The Board commended Sheriff Randall Johnson, Probate Judge Martha Stephenson, Commissioner Peter
Pfeifer, Betty Johnson and Charlene Hayes for their years of service to Fayette County and presented them
with engraved rocking chairs.

Addition to the Agenda:

HONOR FLIGHT REPRESENTATIVES THANK YOU TO THE COUNTY:

Gail Sparrow, representing the Honor Flight Program, thanked the County Commissioners and Public Service
Director Allen McCullough who had sponsored several veterans on the Honor Flight trips to Washington. She
also commended the Emergency Services personnel who had so graciously given their money and time to this
program and supported these veterans to help them make the trip to Washington a dream come true. She
commended Emergency Services personnelincluding Steve Folden, Jason Crenshaw, Jeff Slaterand Norman
Gibby.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

LARRY TORLEY: Larry Torley commented on keeping the government open to the citizens and said he
appreciated the improvements this Board had made and asked for that to continue in the future. He also
commented on the proposed defined benefits plan for County employees and urged the Board to be careful
choosing who would administer the plan.

GORDON FURR: Gordon Furr commented on the West Fayetteville Bypass and community septic tank
systems and the impact there would be on the streams and environment.

HARRIETT STEELE: Harriett Steele commented that she was a representative on the Mental
Health/Developmental Disability and Addictive Disease Board of the Department of Human Resources for the
State of Georgia. She invited the Board and the public to attend a meeting on Thursday, December 18™ at
10:00 a.m. at the Exceptional OPS Offices, 100 Governors Square, Suite 106-107, Fayetteville. She said this
would be a meeting with the Governor’'s Advisory Council forum to discuss the huge changes coming soon in
the Department of Human Resources regarding the restructuring of services.

BOB LOEWY: Bob Loewy commented on the proposed defined benefits plan for County employees and
questioned how the County was going to be immune from the pitfalls that were occurring everywhere else in
the Country.

ROBERT ROSS: Robert Ross remarked on the proposed defined benefits plan for County employees. He
said he became interested in this discussion early last month and was originally pretty well opposed to the
whole thing but recognized that he was going more on hearsay and emotion than he was on facts. He said
he had spoken with staff in the Commissioners’ Office who had provided him with quite a bit of information and
he had also spoken to the County Administrator Jack Krakeel on several occasions who was very accessible
to discuss this issue. He presented a report to the Board that he had prepared showing comparisons with
other businesses and governments. A copy of the report, identified as “Attachment No. 1", follows these
minutes and is made an official part hereof. He asked the Board to continue in the spirit of open government
and keep the citizens well informed by the website.
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HAROLD BOST: Harold Bost said he was Co-Chair for the FACOG. He commented on the proposed defined
benefits plan for County employees and urged the Board not to implement this plan tonight. He felt the public
had not been notified of any discussions on any agendas of this issue. He urged the Board to wait on making
a decision on this plan until all five Commissioners could understand all of the intricate details. He presented
a petition to the Board with 151 signatures in opposition of the plan. A copy of the petition, identified as
“‘Attachment No. 2", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

VIC REMENENSKI: Vic Remenenski remarked that he was not as concerned about the proposed defined
benefits plan as he was in September of 2007 when he first addressed the Board on this issue. He felt the
information was not available in 2007 and most of 2008 and now it was finally being posted on the website and
more accessible. He said the plan posted on the website after an entire year was only a draft document, and
he felt at this stage that it should be in final form. He questioned the Board’s comment that 99% of the
employees were in favor of a plan they would be required to contribute and participate in, and he asked if the
study was put on paper or just word of mouth.

JAMES WINGO: James Wingo said he was Co-Chair of FACOG. He commented on the issue of open
government and encouraged the Board to provide 24/7 access to the decision making process and use
technology to accomplish this goal. He encouraged the Board to put a decision on the defined benefits
package on hold until the information was made available to the public.

ANDREA LYLE: Andrea Lyle said she believed when the current Board members were elected they wanted
to serve the citizens of Fayette County. She expressed concern with the proposed defined benefits plan and
felt it was not the time to implement such a plan because of the state of the economy. She said the public
needed to have the opportunity to know what kind of plan was going to be adopted.

ANGELA HINTON FONDA: Angela Hinton Fond remarked that she had addressed the Board 378 days ago
on the issue regarding the establishment of a defined benefits plan for County employees. She said at that
time she opposed the plan but supported salary increases that employees could apply to whatever financial
needs were important to them. She pointed out that just one year later foreclosures were increasing, stocks
declining, revenue to Fayette County declining, unemployment rising and taxes will be increasing to pay for
all of the government bailouts. She expressed concern with how much the County would have to pay out in
lifetime benefits.

CONSENT AGENDA: Commissioner Horgan made a motion to approve consent agenda items #1-9.
Commissioner Maxwell seconded the motion. Commissioner Frady requested to remove the minutes for the
October 23, 2008 Board meeting. Commissioner Horgan amended the motion to approve consent agenda
items #1-9 with the exclusion of the October 23" minutes. Commissioner Maxwell seconded the amended
motion. The motion carried 5-0.
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BID #694 AWARDED TO DOVE MAILING, INC. FOR PRINTING AND MAILING OF PERSONAL PROPERTY

RETURN FORMS AND ASSESSMENT NOTICES FOR 2009:

1. Approval of staff's recommendation to award Bid #694 for printing and mailing of Personal Property
Return Forms and Assessment Notices for 2009 to low bidder Dove Mailing, Inc. in the amount of
$24,190.05. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment No. 3", follows these minutes and is
made an official part hereof.

FINANCE DEPARTMENT - SURETY BONDS FOR DEPUTY SHERIFFS:

2. Approval of staff's recommendation to authorize procurement of surety bonds for deputy sheriffs, in
compliance with State law. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment No. 4", follows these
minutes and is made an official part hereof.

ALLEN McCULLOUGH APPOINTED TO THE FAYETTE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS COMMITTEE:

3. Approval of appointment of Allen McCullough to the Fayette County Communications Committee. A
copy of the request, identified as “Attachment No. 5", follows these minutes and is made an official
part hereof.

JEANNETTE BALLARD REAPPOINTED TO THE FAYETTE COUNTY LIBRARY BOARD:

4. Approval of reappointment of Jeannette Ballard to the Fayette County Library Board for an additional
4-year term beginning January 1, 2009 and ending December 31, 2012. A copy of the request,
identified as “Attachment No. 6", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

DORTHA STINSON REAPPOINTED TO THE FAYETTE COUNTY LIBRARY BOARD:

d. Approval of reappointment of Dortha Stinson to the Fayette County Library Board for an additional 4-
year term beginning January 1, 2009 and ending December 31, 2012. A copy of the request,
identified as “Attachment No. 7", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

JEAN WHITE REAPPOINTED TO THE FAYETTE COUNTY LIBRARY BOARD:

6. Approval of reappointment of Jean White to the Fayette County Library Board for an additional 4-year
term beginning January 1, 2009 and ending December 31, 2012. A copy of the request, identified as
“‘Attachment No. 8", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

DOUG POWELL REAPPOINTED TO THE FAYETTE COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION:

1. Approval of reappointment of Doug Powell to the Fayette County Planning Commission for an
additional 3-year term beginning January 1, 2009 and ending December 31, 2011. A copy of the
request, identified as “Attachment No. 9", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

VIC BOLTON REAPPOINTED TO THE FAYETTE COUNTY ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS:

8. Approval of reappointment of Vic Bolton to the Fayette County Zoning Board of Appeals for an
additional 13-year term beginning January , 2009 and ending December 31, 2011. A copy of the
request, identified as “Attachment No. 10", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.
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MINUTES:
9. Approval of minutes for Board of Commissioners’ meetings held on October 23, 2008, November 5,
2008 and November 13, 2008.

Commissioner Frady announced that he was absent at the October 23" Board meeting and could not vote on
those minutes.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to approve the October 23, 2008 Board of Commissioners’ meeting
minutes. Commissioner Maxwell seconded the motion. The motion carried 4-0-1 with Commissioner Frady
abstaining from the motion.

OLD BUSINESS:

B. CONSIDERATION OF STAFF’S REQUEST FOR AUTHORIZATION TO PROCEED WITH THE
IMPLEMENTATION OF CREDIT CARD PAYMENTS FOR UTILITY BILLS WITH PAYMENTUS
CORPORATION AT NO COST TO THE COUNTY:

This item was removed from the agenda per staff's request and tabled to the January 22, 2009 Commission
agenda.

C. CONSIDERATION OF THE RETIREMENT COMMITTEE FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
REGARDING THE SELECTION OF A VENDOR(S) FOR THE EXISTING 401(A) AND 457 PLANS
AND A NEW DEFINED BENEFITS PLAN:

Public Safety Director Allen McCullough presented the Retirement Study Committee’s recommendation to the
Board. A copy of the memorandum, identified as “Attachment No. 11", follows these minutes and is made an
official part hereof. He remarked that after reviewing the various proposals from the vendors, it was the
unanimous recommendation to the Board of Commissioners from the Retirement Study Committee not to take
action at this time on any of the proposals as submitted by the various vendors. He said the recommendation
included the 401(A) and 457 Plans and the Defined Benefits Plan. He said during this intensive process of
evaluation, the Committee has expressed concern regarding the (1) lack of clarity regarding true administrative
cost; (2) lack of clarity and uncertainty regarding any future legal and actuarial cost; (3) lack of clarity and
uncertainty regarding plan oversight, including staff time from Human Resources in plan implementation as
well as ambiguity in the area of roles and responsibility in plan administration and maintenance.; and (4) the
presentations provided by the various vendors did not give the committee the type of information to render an
accurate analysis and as a result in our inability, at this time, to recommend a plan provider. He said the
committee had taken the charge from the Board of Commissioners very seriously to critically evaluate the
various proposals and to recommend a provider which was best suited to serve both the dedicated County
employees as well as one that was responsible to the governing body and to the citizens they represent. He
asked for the Board’s consideration to further investigate other multi-employer plan options somewhere in the
range of six to eight weeks to review additional data.
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Chairman Smith remarked that the committee had obviously put a lot of work into this issue. He asked if this
was the conclusion by the entire retirement committee and Mr. McCullough replied yes. Chairman Smith said
he had no problem with further study by the committee.

Commissioner Pfeifer commended the committee members for the work they had done and the conclusions
they had come to. He said he concurred with the committee’s observations. He said after this meeting, he
would have no further input into this process but would like to make a comment. He remarked that all of the
defined benefits plans were based on assumptions and no one could know the future. He questioned if
possibly some of the hesitation on the part of the providers was that they did not want to get too far out in front
of the facts by saying something that they were not going to be able to back up.

Commissioner Horgan remarked that he had no problem with giving the committee more time to study this
issue.

Commissioner Frady reiterated his position on this issue. He said he had not supported it and he would
continue to not support it.

Commissioner Maxwell said this Board had always been amenable to further study and that would be his
position as well.

NEW BUSINESS:

D. APPROVAL OF STAFF’'S REQUEST TO AWARD THE TELECOMMUNICATIONS AIR
CONDITIONING SYSTEM PROPOSAL #P684 TO POWERS HEATING AND AIR IN THE AMOUNT
OF $92,395.62 PENDING CERTIFICATION OF TWO OR MORE TECHNICIANS BY LIEBERT. THIS
PROJECT IS TO PROVIDE APPROPRIATE COOLING TO AREAS IN THE ADMINISTRATIVE
COMPLEX AND THE JAIL WHERE CENTRAL TELECOMMUNICATIONS EQUIPMENT RESIDES:

Chief Information Officer Russell Prince asked for the Board’s consideration to award the telecommunications
air conditioning system Proposal #P684 to the low bidder Powers Heating and Air in the amount of $92,395.62.
He said staff had reviewed their proposal and checked their referrals and received all positive responses. He
said Power Heating and Air had installed and maintained Liebert Systems previously and remarked that they
were also a local company. He said the one issue they found was that Powers did not have two Liebert
certified technicians as was specified in the R.F.P. He said he had spoken to Purchasing Director Tim Jones
about options and decided to have Powers send two technicians to be certified by Liebert in January. He said
staff was recommending the bid award to Powers pending the certification of two of their technicians by
Liebert.

Mr. Prince further noted that the project was originally budgeted for in two separate projects. He said since
the two projects were identical, one R.F.P. was done to combine them into one project. He also asked for the
Board’s consideration to move $3,100 from a fire suppression project to fund this proposal.

Chairman Smith asked Mr. Prince for a brief synopsis of the reason for replacement of the HVAC.
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Mr. Prince replied that the unit located at the Stonewall Complex was one of the original units in this building
and it had failed three times during the last year and a half. He said the room at the Stonewall Complex was
the primary telecommunications room and there was so much equipment in the room that when it fails, the
temperature can quickly rise to over 120 degrees in a matter of less than one hour. He said there needed to
be a commercial type unit in this room. He said at the jail location the telecommunication room originally was
just set up to run off the building air but the building system cannot keep up with the amount of heat being
generated in the room. He noted that the roof unit at the jail has had a high failure rate and was currently not
working. He pointed out that the combined value of the communication equipment for these two rooms was
approximately $1,000,000.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to approve staff's recommendation to award the telecommunications
air conditioning system proposal #P684 to Powers Heating and Air in the amount of $92,395.62 pending
certification of two or more technicians by Liebert and also to transfer $3,100 from the fire suppression fund
to be applied to this proposal. Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0. A copy
of the request, identified as “Attachment No. 12", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT:

District attorney’s request for transfer of two vehicles: County Administrator Jack Krakeel asked for the
Board’s consideration to transfer two State vehicles in exchange for two County surplus vehicles which consist
of a 2004 Ford Crown Victoria and a 2005 Mercury Mountaineer. He said he had addressed the issue of
utilization of County vehicles by non-County employees and the issue of insurance associated with insurance
liability. He said today he had received information from the prosecuting attorney’s counsel of the State of
Georgia authorizing the District Attorney to transfer title of his current two vehicles that he was requesting to
surplus out and trade for the two County vehicles and accept title to those for the purpose of insuring those
as State vehicles.

Chairman Smith made a motion to authorize the transfer of two surplus vehicles in exchange for the two
vehicles currently in the possession of the District Attorney’s Office and titled to the State. Commissioner
Frady seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT:

City of Fayetteville’s request for a Contract Change Order regarding the Jimmy Mayfield widening
project: County Attorney Scott Bennett asked for the Board’s consideration to approve the City of
Fayetteville’s request for a Contract Change Order regarding the Jimmy Mayfield widening project for the
asphalt resurfacing/subgrade repairs at Woodgate Drive in the amount of $29,849 and the addition of
landscaping to the median of Jimmy Mayfield Boulevard in the amount of $17,490. He said the City would
reimburse the County the entire $29,849 and would also reimburse the County half of the $17,490 amount or
$8,745 from the S.P.L.0.S.T. fund.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to approve the City of Fayetteville’s request to approve a contract
change order regarding the Jimmy Mayfield widening project wherein the City of Fayetteville will reimburse the
County the entire amount of $29,849 for the asphalt resurfacing/subgrade repairs at Woodgate Drive and half
of the $17,490 amount for landscaping for the median of Jimmy Mayfield or $8,745 for a total of $38,594.
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Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0. A copy of the Contract Change Order,
identified as “Attachment No. 13", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

Contract for Multiple Intersection Improvements for Fayette County: County Attorney Scott Bennett asked
for the Board’s consideration to authorize the Chairman to sign the contract for multiple intersection
improvements for Fayette County awarded to R.J. Haynie & Associates in the amount of $778,534.59 with
additional work regarding the mast arm poles in the amount of approximately $145,000.

Commissioner Frady made a motion to authorize the Chairman to sign the contract for multiple intersection
improvements for Fayette County awarded to R.J. Haynie & Associates. Commissioner Horgan seconded the
motion. The motion carried 5-0. A copy of the contract, identified as “Attachment No. 14", follows these
minutes and is made an official part hereof.

Ground Lease Agreement with Mcintosh Trail Community Service Board for the property known as the
old D.O.T. site: County Attorney Scott Bennett asked for the Board’s consideration for authorization for the
Chairman to sign a ground lease agreement with McIntosh Trail Community Service Board for the Fayette
Counseling Center to use the property known as the old D.O.T. site. He said McIntosh Trail would build a
building on this land and the County would maintain ownership of the land. He said this was a twenty-five year
lease with a cost of $100 per year. He said the Mclntosh Trail Community Service Board would take over the
property and be responsible for any construction that goes on and any permitting, liability and required
insurance naming the County as an additional insured on the policy and also responsible for all of the
maintenance and utilities. He noted that the lease would limit them to use the property only to those activities
authorized by the State of Georgia in the laws that create community service boards. He pointed out that
community service boards can only operate on a non-profit basis and have a very limited range of services
that they offer. He said at the end of twenty-five years, Mcintosh Trail could renew the lease or negotiate with
the then Board of Commissioners or move the house and leave the property as they found it but the property
would remain within the ownership of Fayette County, Georgia. He said the County would not relinquish the
property and would only relinquish the use of the property.

Pam McCullum, Executive Director of the Mcintosh Trail Community Service addressed the Board and
remarked that the lease would be in the name of Mclntosh Trail Community Service Board d/b/a Fayette
County Counseling Center.

Jane Fanslow, Director for the Fayette County Counseling Center, explained the services offered at the center.
She thanked the Board for all of its support and she said they were deeply, deeply appreciative.

Commissioner Maxwell asked if the homeowners living in the immediate area had been approached and
briefed on this project.

County Administrator Jack Krakeel said he had spoken to the property owners that live directly adjacent to the
proposed project. He said their principle concern resided around the type of structure and it was his
understanding that it was going to be residential in nature and blend in well with the community. He said this
project had been reviewed by the City of Fayetteville planning staff a well as the City Council.
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Ms. Fanslow interjected that part of the plan included a privacy hedge to protect the homeowners.
Chairman Smith asked for the Board’s pleasure in this matter.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to authorize the Chairman to sign the Ground Lease Agreement with
the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board. Commissioner Pfeifer seconded the motion. The motion carried
5-0. A copy of the Agreement, identified as “Attachment No. 15", follows these minutes and is made an official
part hereof.

STAFF REPORTS:
None.

BOARD REPORTS:

County Offices to be closed January 2, 2009: Commissioner Horgan asked for the Board’s consideration
to close the County offices on Friday, January 2, 2009 and be an additional day off for County employees.
He noted this was a Friday and the day after New Year’s Day.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to close County offices on Friday, January 2, 2009 and be an additional
day off for County employees. Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0.

Commissioner Pfeifer: Commissioner Pfeifer thanked the citizens of Fayette County for allowing him to serve
as County Commissioner. He also thanked his fellow Commissioners and County staff and remarked there
had been good times and bad times but they had been interesting and very valuable to him.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: County Attorney Scott Bennett requested an Executive Session to discuss personnel,
property acquisition and litigation matters.

Commissioner Maxwell said he also had a personnel matter to discuss in Executive Session.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel, property
acquisition and litigation matters. Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0.

Commissioner Frady made a motion to adjourn the Executive Session and return to open session.
Commissioner Horgan seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0.

Chairman smith reconvened the meeting to open session.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to authorize the Chairman to sign the Executive Session Affidavit
affirming that personnel, real estate acquisition and litigation matters were discussed in Executive Session.
Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0. A copy of the Affidavit, identified as
‘Attachment No. 16", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.
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Commissioner Maxwell made a motion to authorize the Chairman to sign the changes made to the County
Attorney’s contract as discussed in Executive Session. Commissioner Horgan seconded the motion. The
motion carried 5-0. A copy of the contract, identified as “Attachment No. 17", follows these minutes and is
made an official part hereof.

Commissioner Maxwell made a motion to approve the supplement to the Sheriff's salary in the amount of
$14,004.75 for one term only effective January 1, 2009. Commissioner Horgan seconded the motion. The
motion carried 5-0.

Chairman Smith wished everyone a Merry Christmas and remarked that it had been a pleasure to serve with
everyone during the last year and he looked forward to the coming year.

County Administrator Jack Krakeel thanked the Board for giving the employees January 2, 2009 as an
additional day off. He said this would mean a lot to the employees and on their behalf he wanted to thank the
Board.

Commissioner Horgan made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:05 p.m. Chairman Smith seconded the
motion. The motion carried 5-0.

Karen Morley, Chief Deputy Clerk Jack R. Smith, Chairman

The foregoing minutes were duly approved at an official meeting of the Board of Commissioners of Fayette County,
Georgia, held on the 7" day of January, 2009.

Karen Morley, Chief Deputy Clerk






Special (alled Mecting
Board of Commissioners
December 16, 2008
9:30 A.M.

The Board of Commissioners of Fayette County, Georgia, met in Official Session on Tuesday, December 16, 2008, at
9:30 p.m. in the Commissioners’ Conference Room of the Fayette County Administrative Complex, 140 Stonewall
Avenue, Fayetteville, Georgia.

Commissioners Present: Jack Smith, Chairman
Herb Frady, Vice-Chairman
Robert Horgan
Eric Maxwell
Staff Present: Jack Krakeel, Interim County Administrator

Scott Bennett, County Attorney
Carol Chandler, Executive Assistant
Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk

Call to Order.

Chairman Smith called the December 16, 2008 Special Called Meeting to order at 9:43 a.m. Commissioner Peter Pfeifer
was not present for this meeting.

Acceptance of Agenda.

Commissioner Horgan moved to accept the agenda as published. Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. No
discussion followed. The motion passed 4-0.

A

Consideration of a contract with Strack, Inc. for the amount of $246,044 to provide storm pipe and
structures for the West Fayetteville By-Pass, Phase I. The Proposal, #P289, was awarded on November
13.

County Attorney Scott Bennett said the contract was for the storm drain pipe and structures for the West
Fayetteville By-Pass. He said the bonds were in place, the contract has been signed by Strack, and he needed
authority for the Chairman to sign the contract. Commissioner Horgan moved to authorize the Chairman to sign
the contract with Strack, Incorporated. Commissioner Frady seconded the motion.

Commissioner Maxwell asked if the contract pertained only to Phase | of the West Fayetteville By-Pass. Mr.
Bennett said he believed it was only for Phase I. Commissioner Maxwell noted that the County was “well into”
Phase |, that the grade improvements done, and that this contract was not intended for Phase Il. Chairman
Smith and Mr. Bennett agreed with Commissioner Maxwell. No other discussion followed.
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The motion to authorize the Chairman to sign the contract with Strack, Incorporated passed with a 4-0 vote.
A copy of the contract, identified as “Attachment 1", follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof.

Discussion to clarify supplement for the Sheriff approved on December 11, 2008.

Commissioner Maxwell announced he wanted to make a series of motions in order to correct the problems that
were created during the December 11, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting.

Commissioner Maxwell moved to reconsider the motion for the Sheriff's supplement for $14,004.75 that was
made during the December 11, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting and was approved with an unanimous
vote. Commissioner Horgan seconded the vote. No discussion followed. The motion passed 4-0.

Chairman Smith clarified that the motion was to reconsider and now something had to be done with the motion
that passed on December 11, 2008.

Commissioner Maxwell moved to rescind the supplement of $14,004.75 for the Sheriff that was approved by
the Board of Commissioners on December 11, 2008. Commissioner Horgan seconded the motion. No
discussion followed. The motion passed 4-0.

Commissioner Maxwell stated that he understood that certain positions have a $5,000 supplement that was
approved by a previous County Commission, and the following motion would address the previous Board's
action.

Commissioner Maxwell moved to terminate the current $5,000 supplement approved in 1998 for only the
position of Sheriff, effective with the expiration of the term of the current Sheriff on December 31, 2008.
Commissioner Horgan seconded the motion. Commissioner Maxwell added that this motion was not intended
to affect Sheriff Randall Johnson, the current sitting Sheriff. Chairman Smith asked County Attorney Scott
Bennett if he correctly understood that the Board of Commissioners could not do anything to the existing
supplement, but that it could be terminated at the expiration of office. Mr. Bennett replied that Chairman Smith
was correct. No further discussion followed. The motion passed 4-0.

Commissioner Maxwell moved to supplement the Sheriff's compensation for one term, beginning January 1,
2009, in the amount of $13,939.85, to be added to the base pay of $89,365.01 plus an additional monthly
expense account of $300 per month each year, for an aggregate yearly compensation package of $107,304.86.
Commissioner Frady seconded the motion. Chairman Smith clarified that the new Sheriff, who is an existing
employee of the County, is compensated $107,000 each year, but the election rendered him a reduction in pay.
He said that since the incoming Sheriff had worked for the County for over 30 years, the Board of
Commissioners thought it was not a reasonable position for the incoming Sheriff to be in. He continued that
the actions taken by the Board were meant to restore the incoming Sheriff's pay when he takes office so that
it will be the exact same amount that he currently earns. Commissioner Maxwell noted that the pay is still a
reduction in pay from what the current sitting Sheriff is making. Commissioner Frady agreed and stated that
if the incoming Sheriff wins a second term in office his pay would be raised. Some further discussion followed
regarding the wording of the motion and if it was acceptable. The motion passed 4-0.





Board of Commissioners Workshop Minutes
December 3, 2008
Page 3

ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Frady moved to adjourn the December 16, 2008 Special Called Meeting. Commissioner Horgan
seconded the motion. No discussion followed. The motion passed 4-0.

The December 16, 2008 Special Called Meeting was adjourned at 9:51 a.m.

Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk Jack Smith, Chairman

The foregoing minutes were duly approved at an official meeting of the Board of Commissioners of Fayette County,
Georgia, held on the 7" day of January 2009.

Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk






2009 APPROVED MEETING SCHEDULE

THIS SCHEDULE REFLECTS THE CURRENT MEETING FORMAT AS FOLLOWS:

15" WEDNESDAY OF EACH MONTH AT 3:30 P.M.: Though open to the public, these meetings are intended for
matters of a somewhat routine nature, briefings by the County Administrator or department heads, and
‘house-keeping” kinds of issues. Official action by the Commission can be taken. Public hearings never
occur as a part of these sessions. Generally speaking, individuals or groups do not appear before the
Board to be heard during these meetings unless invited by the County Administrator, a Department Head
or Commissioner. Agendas are prepared in advance. All sessions are attended by members of the Press.

2'° AND 4™ THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH AT 7 P.M.: Agendas for these meetings can include any subject in
particular, matters of interest to the general public such as public hearings on rezoning petitions, budget
discussions, etc. Also, individuals or groups may schedule time to appear before the Commission during
these meetings to discuss any matter of concern. Agendas are prepared in advance. All sessions are
attended by members of the Press.

Canceled meetings, special called meetings and special topic workshops will be announced in accordance
with requirements of State law.

Meeting Date Day of Week Time Meeting Date Day of Week Time
January 7, 2009 | Wednesday 3:30 July 1, 2009 Wednesday 3:30
January 8, 2009 Thursday | No Meeting July 9, 2009 Thursday 7:00
January 22, 2009 Thursday 7:00 July 23, 2009 Thursday 7:00
February 4, 2009 | Wednesday 3:30 August 5, 2009 Wednesday 3:30

February 12, 2009 [ Thursday 7:00 August 13, 2009 Thursday 7:00
February 26, 2009 [ Thursday 7:00 August 27, 2009 Thursday 7:00

March 4, 2009 Wednesday 3:30 September 2, 2009 | Wednesday 3:30
March 12, 2009 Thursday 7:00 September 10, 2009 | Thursday 7:00
March 26, 2009 Thursday 7:00 September 24, 2009 | Thursday 7:00

April 1, 2009 Wednesday 3:30 October 7, 2009 Wednesday 3:30

April 9, 2009 Thursday 7:00 October 8, 2009 Thursday | No Meeting

April 23, 2009 Thursday 7:00 QOctober 22, 2009 Thursday 7:00

May 6, 2009 Wednesday 3:30 November 4, 2009 | Wednesday 3:30

May 14, 2009 Thursday 7:00 November 12, 2009 | Thursday 7:00

May 28, 2009 Thursday 7:00 November 26, 2009 | Thursday |No Meeting

June 3, 2009 Wednesday 3:30 December 2, 2009 | Wednesday 3:30

June 11, 2009 Thursday 7:00 December 10, 2009 | Thursday 7:00

June 25, 2009 Thursday 7:00 December 24, 2009 | Thursday |No Meeting







Print Form I

COUNTY DEPARTMENT AGENDA REQUEST

Department/Division: ’Board of Commissioners Department Head: ’Carol Chandler

Presenter, if needed: ’Carol Chandler/I.S. Staff Preferred Meeting Date: ’Wednesday, January 7, 2009

Wording for the Agenda:
Staff will present a demonstration to the Board on how an audio feature may be added to the County's website.

Background/History/Details:
Staff has researched the possibility of adding an audio feature to the County's website. Purchasing software for this purpose is not
recommended at this time because of budgetary constraints. However, the LS. staff has developed an alternative that may be

suitable.

What action are you seeking from the Board of Commissioners?

Determine if this process would be beneficial.

If this item requires funding, please describe:

Not Applicable.

Has this issue come before the Commissioners in the past? [No If so, when?

Do you need audio-visual for the presentation? |No Back-up Material Submitted? |No

STAFF USE ONLY

Approved by Finance? Yes Reviewed by Legal? Yes
Approved by Purchasing? Yes Approved by Administrative Staff?|Yes
Staff Notes
Administrator's Approval |Yes Confirmed Meeting Date |Wednesday, January 7, 2009
Recognition/ Public Old New
Presentation Hearing C Business Q Business ( Consent ( Report ( Other






STATE OF GEORGIA
COUNTY OF FAYETTE

RESOLUTION
NUMBER 2009-01

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS FOR FAYETTE COUNTY; TO
PROVIDE FOR THE LEASE RENEWAL AND LEASE PAYMENT APPROPRIATION FOR THE
PROPERTY KNOWN AS THE FAYETTE COUNTY JAIL EXPANSION AND JUDICIAL CENTER,
FAYETTEVILLE, GEORGIA, FOR THE CALENDAR YEAR 2009; TO PROVIDE FOR THE PUBLIC
HEALTH, SAFETY AND WELFARE; AND FOR OTHER PURPOSES.

WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of Fayette County is the duly authorized governing body for
Fayette County; and

WHEREAS, the lease of said property must be renewed each calendar year; and
WHEREAS, the lease payments must be authorized to be paid as scheduled each calendar year;
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT:
1.
The lease with the Fayette County Public Facilities Authority, of Fayette County, Georgia for
the property known as the Fayette County Jail Expansion and Judicial Center, Fayetteville, Georgia
be renewed for the calendar year 2009.

2.

The lease payments as required by the existing schedule of payments be funded for the
calendar year 2009.

SO RESOLVED this ™ day of January, 2009.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
FAYETTE COUNTY, GEORGIA

By

Chairman
ATTEST:

Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk






STATE OF GEORGIA
COUNTY OF FAYETTE

RESOLUTION
NUMBER 2009-02

WHEREAS, Fayette County operates an Emergency “911" System; and

WHEREAS, Fayette County is permitted by State law to impose a monthly “911" charge upon each
exchange access facility subscribed to by telephone subscribers; and

WHEREAS, Fayette County is currently imposing said fee in the amount of $1.50 pursuant to Fayette
County Resolution Number 90-07; and

WHEREAS, the continued implementation of Resolution Number 90-07 is necessary for the further
good of the public health, safety and welfare;

NOWIIT IS HEREBY RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of Fayette County that Resolution
Number 90-07 is hereby re-adopted and incorporated herein as if set forth fully verbatim.

ENACTED this 7™ day of January, 2009.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
OF FAYETTE COUNTY

Chairman

ATTEST:

Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk






STATE OF GEORGIA

COUNTY OF FAYETTE
RESOLUTION
NUMBER 2009-03

WHEREAS, Fayette County operates an Emergency “911" System; and

WHEREAS, Part 4 of Article 2 of Chapter 5 of Title 46 of the Official Code of Georgia Annotated, a amended by
Act No. 88, Georgia Laws 1998, authorizes local governments to impose a wireless enhanced
911 charge upon each wireless telecommunications connection subscribed to by subscribers
whose billing address is within the jurisdiction of the local government; and

WHEREAS, such charges may be imposed at a rate of up to $1.00 per month per wireless connection; and

WHEREAS, such charges may be imposed by any local government that operates or contracts for the
operation of an emergency 911 system which is capable of providing automatic number
identification of wireless telecommunications connections and the location of the base station or
cell site; and

WHEREAS, Fayette County operates or has contracted for the operation of an emergency 911 system which is
capable of providing automatic number identification of wireless telecommunications connections
and the location of the base station or cell site; and

WHEREAS, a public hearing was held on the question of imposing a wireless enhanced charge in Fayette
County, Georgia on March 25, 1999; and

WHEREAS, Fayette County is currently imposing said fee in the amount of $1.00 pursuant to Resolution
Number 99-03A adopted on March 25, 1999; and

WHEREAS, the continued implementation of Resolution Number 99-03A is necessary for the further good of

the public health, safety and welfare;

NOW, IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of Fayette County that Resolution
Number 99-03A adopted by the Fayette County Board of Commissioners on March 25, 1999 is hereby re-adopted
and incorporated herein as if set forth fully verbatim.

ENACTED this 7" day of January, 2009.

ATTEST:

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
OF FAYETTE COUNTY

Chairman

Floyd L. Jones, Deputy Clerk






Print Form

COUNTY DEPARTMENT AGENDA REQUEST

Department/Division: ’Finance Department Head: ’Mary S. Holland

Presenter, if needed: ’Mary S. Holland Preferred Meeting Date: ’Wednesday, January 7, 2009

Wording for the Agenda:

Approval of staff's recommendation that the travel reimbursement rate for 2009 be reduced from $0.4794 to $0.4510 per mile when
privately-owned vehicles are used in lieu of county-owned vehicles for official county business.

Background/History/Details:

The County's travel, transportation, and allowances policy updated March 7, 2007 provides for mileage reimbursement when a
privately owned automobile a vehicle is used in lieu of a county-owned vehicle for official county business. The reimbursement rate
is based on 82% of the established IRS standard business mileage rate. The IRS has announced the 2009 rate at 55 cents per mile,
down from 58.5 cents for the second half of 2008. 82% of 55 cents equates to 45.10 cents per mile.

What action are you seeking from the Board of Commissioners?

Approval to decrease the current County's mileage reimbursement rate from 47.97 cents per mile to 45.10 cents per mile. This
change would be effective January 1, 2009. NOTE: Reimbursement for mileage will only be paid once the travel freeze is lifted.

If this item requires funding, please describe:

Has this issue come before the Commissioners in the past? [No If so, when?

Do you need audio-visual for the presentation? |No Back-up Material Submitted? |ves

STAFF USE ONLY

Approved by Finance? Yes Reviewed by Legal? Yes

Approved by Purchasing? Yes Approved by Administrative Staff?|Yes

Staff Notes

Administrator's Approval |Yes Confirmed Meeting Date |Wednesday, January 7, 2009
Recognition/ Public old New

Presentation Hearing Business C Business (@ Consent ( Report ( Other





IRS Announces 2009 Standard Mileage Rates Page 1 of 1

@ Internal Revenue Setrvice

United States Department of the Treasury

IRS Announces 2009 Standard Mileage Rates

1R-2008-131, Nov. 24, 2008

WASHINGTON — The Internal Revenue Service today issued the 2009 opticnal standard
mileage rates used to calculate the deductible costs of operating an automobile for business,
charitable, medical or moving purposes.

Beginning on Jan. 1, 2009, the standard mileage rates for the use of a car (also vans,
pickups, or panel trucks) will be:

e 55 cents per mile for business miles driven
e 24 cents per mile driven for medical or moving purposes
e 14 cents per mile driven in service of charitable organizations

The new rates for business, medical and moving purposes are slightly lower than rates for the
second half of 2008 that were raised by a special adjustment mid-year in response to a spike
in gasoline prices. The rate for charitable purposes is set by law and is unchanged from 2008.

The business mileage rate was 50.5 cents in the first half of 2008 and 58.5 cents in the
second half. The medical and moving rate was 19 cents in the first half and 27 cents in the
second half. '

The mileage rates for 2009 reflect generally higher transportation costs compared to a year
ago, but the rates also factor in the recent reversal of rising gasoline prices. While gasoline is
a significant factor in the mileage rate, other fixed and variable costs, such as depreciation,
enter the calculation.

The standard mileage rate for business is based on an annual study of the fixed and variable
costs of operating an automobile, The rate for medical and moving purposes is based on the
variable costs as determined by the same study. Independent contractor Runzheimer
International conducted the study.

A taxpayer may not use the business standard mileage rate for a vehicle after using any
depreciation method under the Modified Accelerated Cost Recovery System (MACRS) or
after claiming a Section 179 deduction for that vehicle. In addition, the business standard
mileage rate cannot be used for any vehicle used for hire or for more than four vehicles used
simultaneously.

Taxpayers always have the option of calculating the actual costs of using their vehicle rather
than using the standard mileage rates.

Revenue Procedure 2008-72 contains additional information on these standard mileage rates.

Subscribe fo IRS Newswire

http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,1d=200505,00.htm] 11/25/2008
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Print Form

COUNTY DEPARTMENT AGENDA REQUEST

Department/Division: ’Fire & Emergency Services Department Head: ’M. Allen McCullough

Presenter, if needed: ’Same, if needed Preferred Meeting Date: ’Wednesday, January 7, 2009

Wording for the Agenda:
Approval of staff's recommendation from Department of Fire and Emergency Services to award Bid # 695 for Fire and EMS

Protective Clothing to various vendors.

Background/History/Details:
This pricing is good for the remaining 6 months of 2009 budget. An attempt was made to secure annual bids from vendors but

some vendors were not willing/able to commit to 12 month pricing.

Protective clothing includes typical items for firefighters and some items for EMTs. Bidder information is attached.

What action are you seeking from the Board of Commissioners?

Approval to award bids for various items of protective clothing to various vendors in accordance with the recommendation from
the staff of Fire and Emergency services.

If this item requires funding, please describe:

This is a standard budget item. Bids are sought every 6-12 months.

Funding from Fire Services budget - Safety Supplies

Has this issue come before the Commissioners in the past? |Yes If so, when? |Annually

Do you need audio-visual for the presentation? |No Back-up Material Submitted? |ves

STAFF USE ONLY

Approved by Finance? Yes Reviewed by Legal?

“ =<
]
wv

Approved by Purchasing? Yes Approved by Administrative Staff?|Yes

Staff Notes

Administrator's Approval |Yes Confirmed Meeting Date |Wednesday, January 7, 2009
Recognition/ Public old New
Presentation Hearing C Business C Business (@ Consent ( Report ( Other





oo

GEORGIA
DWhere Quality %o A Lifeatyle -
- To: Jack Krakeel

From: Tim Jones //O/
Date: December 4, 2008

Subject: Fire & EMS Protective Clothing

Sealed bids were requested for the subject item. A bid tally sheet is attached for your review.
In Tom Bartlett’s attached recommendation, the low bidder that meets the specifications for
each item requested was recommended. The list of items récommended for award to five

different vendors is attached. I concur with Tom’s recommendation.

If this recommendation meets your approval, please place this item on the next available
consent agenda. If any additional information is needed, please let me know.

TJ/tcb

Mailing Address: 140 Stonewall Avenue West Main Phone: 770-305-5420 Web Site: www.fayettecounty ga.gov





|
|
|
|

Whene Quality To 4 Lifestyle

To: Tim Jones, Purchasing Director ~~

From: T. F. Bartlett, Deputy Chief
Date: ‘November 27, 2008
Re: Fire and EMS Protective Clothing Bid No. 695

Please accept this revised memo regarding Bid No. 695. After an email from Trina |
reviewed the information supplied by our staif and these recommendations represent
revisions to the memo dated November 24, 2008. '

~ Ranger Fire Walker boots Municipal Equipment Co. $105.00
Men's Model 5123 . _
Rahger Fire Walker boots Fisher Scientific $97.20
Women's Model 3129 - _
Fire gloves - small - x-largé _ Bennett Fire Products $42.00
' Profective ﬁrefighter hoods Municipal EqUipment Co. $1 7.l50
F’elican #3610 - Little Ed GT Distributors of Georgia $37.64
Cairns Metro 660-C Helmet Municipal Equipment Co. $152 —
w/Tuff Shield . '
4" Tuff Shield face shield Ten 8 Fire & Safety Equipment C0.$37.00
TFB:jh

Mailing Address: 140 Stonewall Avenue West, Fayetteville, GA 30214 + Main Phone: 770-460-5730 « Website: www.fayettecountyga.gov
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Print Form

COUNTY DEPARTMENT AGENDA REQUEST

Department/Division: ’Library Department Head: ’Chris Snell

Presenter, if needed: ’Chris Snell Preferred Meeting Date: ’Wednesday, January 7, 2009

Wording for the Agenda:

Approval of staff's request to increase the Library's Donations Revenue Account by $1,000 and to increase the Office Supplies
Expenditures Account by $1,000, in order to account for the Fayetteville Rotary Club's $1,000 donation to the Fayette County Public
Library.

Background/History/Details:

The Rotary Club of Fayetteville continues to support the library with its donations to buy materials for the Fayette County Public
Library. Also, a book is presented to the Rotary Club every Monday in honor of the Rotary's speaker.

What action are you seeking from the Board of Commissioners?

Approval to accept donation from the Fayetteville Rotary Club.

If this item requires funding, please describe:

This transaction has no impact on the Library's budget.

Has this issue come before the Commissioners in the past? |Yes If so, when? |December 2007

Do you need audio-visual for the presentation? |No Back-up Material Submitted? |No

STAFF USE ONLY

Approved by Finance? Yes Reviewed by Legal? Yes

Approved by Purchasing? Yes Approved by Administrative Staff?|Yes

Staff Notes

Administrator's Approval |Yes Confirmed Meeting Date |Wednesday, January 7, 2009
Recognition/ Public Old New

Presentation Hearing Business C Business (@ Consent ( Report ( Other






Print Form

COUNTY DEPARTMENT AGENDA REQUEST

Department/Division: ’Library Department Head: ’Chris Snell

Presenter, if needed: ’Chris Snell Preferred Meeting Date: ’Wednesday, January 7, 2009

Wording for the Agenda:

Approval of staff's recommendation to increase the Library's Donations Revenue Account by $5,000 and to increase the Other
Supplies Expenditures Account by $1,000 and the Computer Software Expenditure Account by $4,000, in order to account for Mr.
Royal Yates' $5,000 donation to the Fayette County Public Library.

Background/History/Details:

Mr. Royal Yates is an avid reader, patron and supporter of the Fayette County Public Library. He made a very generous donation of
$5,000 to the Library this month.

What action are you seeking from the Board of Commissioners?

Approval to accept donation from Mr. Royal Yates.

If this item requires funding, please describe:

This transaction has no impact on the Library's budget.

Has this issue come before the Commissioners in the past? [No If so, when?

Do you need audio-visual for the presentation? |No Back-up Material Submitted? |No

STAFF USE ONLY

Approved by Finance? Yes Reviewed by Legal? Yes

Approved by Purchasing? Approved by Administrative Staff?|Yes

Staff Notes

Administrator's Approval |Yes Confirmed Meeting Date |Wednesday, January 7, 2009
Recognition/ Public Old New

Presentation Hearing Business C Business (@ Consent ( Report ( Other






Print Form

COUNTY DEPARTMENT AGENDA REQUEST

Department/Division: ’Library Department Head: ’Chris Snell

Presenter, if needed: ’Chris Snell Preferred Meeting Date: ’Wednesday, January 7, 2009

Wording for the Agenda:
Approval to increase the Donations Revenue Account by $60 and to increase the Office Supplies Expenditures Account by $60, in
order to account for Ms. Shannon Campbell's $60 donation to the Fayette County Public Library.

Background/History/Details:
Ms. Shannon Campbell recently made a donation to the Fayette County Public Library in the amount of $60.00

What action are you seeking from the Board of Commissioners?

Approval to accept donation from Ms. Shannon Campbell.

If this item requires funding, please describe:

Not Applicable.

Has this issue come before the Commissioners in the past? [No If so, when?

Do you need audio-visual for the presentation? |No Back-up Material Submitted? |No

STAFF USE ONLY

Approved by Finance? Yes Reviewed by Legal? Yes
Approved by Purchasing? Yes Approved by Administrative Staff?|Yes
Staff Notes
Administrator's Approval |Yes Confirmed Meeting Date |Wednesday, January 7, 2009
Recognition/ Public Old Ne
. C C oo (@ Consent ( Report ( Other

Presentation Hearing Business Business






Print Form

COUNTY DEPARTMENT AGENDA REQUEST

Department/Division: ’Planning and Zoning Department Head: ’Jack Krakeel/ Tom Williams

Presenter, if needed: ’Jack Krakeel/ Tom Williams Preferred Meeting Date: ’Wednesday, January 7, 2009

Wording for the Agenda:
Discussion of the Federal Neighborhood Stabilization Program designed to assist communities in lessening the impact of the
nationwide foreclosure crisis.

Background/History/Details:

The Department of Community Affairs (DCA) has presented the final Georgia Action Plan for the Neighborhood Stabilization
Program (NSP). The NSP is a Federal program which is funded by the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 (HERA) that
addresses the housing foreclosure crisis. In the coming weeks, DCA will conduct a workshop dedicated to the NSP.

What action are you seeking from the Board of Commissioners?

Discussion of the Federal Neighborhood Stabilization Program.

If this item requires funding, please describe:

Not Applicable.

Has this issue come before the Commissioners in the past? [No If so, when?

Do you need audio-visual for the presentation? |No Back-up Material Submitted? |ves

STAFF USE ONLY

Approved by Finance? Yes Reviewed by Legal? Yes

Approved by Purchasing? Yes Approved by Administrative Staff?|Yes

Staff Notes

Administrator's Approval |Yes Confirmed Meeting Date |Wednesday, January 7, 2009
Recognition/ Public Old New

Presentation Hearing Business Q Business ( Consent ( Report ( Other





MEMORANDUM
Date: December 9, 2008
To: Jack Krakeel
From: Tom Williams

RE: Funding Opportunities and Requirements of the Neighborhood Stabilization
Program

This week the Georgia Department of Community Affairs (DCA) presented the final Georgia
Action Plan for the Neighborhood Stabilization Program (NSP), a Federal program being funded
by the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 (HERA) to address the housing foreclosure
crisis. DCA will conduct a workshop dedicated to the NSP within the next few weeks.

Total federal authorization nationwide for HERA is $3.92 billion. Georgia’s total allocation is
$153 million. Of this state total the U. S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)
has identified 9 local jurisdictions for distribution of $76 million. The Georgia Action Plan has
identified a dual approach for distribution of the remaining $77 million. DCA will provide a
direct allocation of $58.7 million statewide to the top 28 qualifying jurisdictions (which includes
Fayette County) based on need. DCA will use the remaining $15.3 million in a flexible pool for
funding competitive proposals from any qualifying entity, including local governments, for-
profits, non- profits and any other properly organized entity including partnerships and sole
proprietors.

Program Requirements

Qualifying Household Income - The Georgia Action Plan establishes goals which target
household income groups for program benefits, primarily through occupancy of the housing,
either by ownership or rental. The three income levels are based on HUD’s 2008 Area Median
Income (AMI) for Fayette County. Federal requirements are that the maximum household level
income level that can benefit from this program is 120 percent of the AMI; and those households
making less that 50 percent of the AMI will benefit from at least 25 percent of the program
benefits. DCA added an additional income level at 50 to 80 percent of AMI for targeting at least
another 25 percent of funds. Applied to actual household size the qualifying household income
ranges are summarized below. The full range of qualifying incomes for households of one to
eight persons is presented in the attached table.

1. A minimum of twenty-five percent of appropriated funds will be for the benefit of
households with an income less than 50 percent of the Area Median Income (AMI).
Qualifying incomes would range from $24,900 for a single person household to $47,000
for an eight person household.

2. Another 25 percent of appropriated funds will be for the benefit of households earning 50
to 80 percent of the AMI. This would qualify a single person household with an income
of $24,901 up to an eight person household with an annual income of $75,200.

3. At the upper end a one person household with an income of $59,800 up to an eight person
household with an annual income of $112,800 can qualify for the remaining 50 percent of
program activities. Note that in activities where the lower level income households





cannot financially qualify that other households up to the 120% of AMI can participate,
as qualified.

Certifications - A list of fifteen “Certifications” is required to be filed with the application. Some
of these include statements on “Affirmatively furthering fair housing; Anti-lobbying; Acquisition
and relocation; HUD Section 3 (provide jobs and/or contracts to low-income residents of target
areas); Citizen Participation; and, Compliance with anti-discrimination laws.” A copy of the
Certifications is attached.

Direct Allocation

To determine direct allocations at the county level, DCA has used a methodology incorporating
several variables. These variables with Fayette County values in parentheses include:
number and percentage of home foreclosures (777; 2%); number and percentage of sub-
prime loans (532; 6.8%); residential vacancy rate (1.7%); and, number of households with
less than 50 percent of the Area Median Income (AMI) (2,171). The top 28 qualifying
counties receive funding from the Direct Allocation Program. Fayette County ranked 20"

Based on this methodology, the Action Plan includes a $1,158,086 direct allocation for Fayette
County (with requirement to consult with Fayetteville, as county seat, on use of up to $161,792 of
that amount). DCA is looking for grant applications to identify a countywide program that
will provide a share of the county allocation to municipalities based on ratio of housing
units in need. To that end DCA has identified the share of funds that could be expected for
each county seat based on the ratio of housing units city:county (i.e., Fayetteville’s share
would be $161,792). Shares for the other municipalities will be identified by the applicants.

Additionally, DCA is proposing that 6% be set aside for local administration (approximately
$69,500 for Fayette County).

The DCA Action Plan for the NSP direct allocation funds identifies nine eligible activities (with
funding amount) for direct grant recipients:

1. Acquisition/Disposition ($45.3M) — Acquire foreclosed properties held by banks and
other entities. This activity is “the first step in neighborhood stabilization” and is not seen
as directly benefiting low-moderate median income populations (LMMI).

2. Clearance ($2.8M) — Directed to concentrations of vacant, dilapidated structures that are
or have the potential for causing significant neighborhood destabilization. New
construction in Activity 4 is targeted to these areas.

3. Rehabilitation ($3.4M) — Foreclosed properties with substandard structures will be
acquired, renovated and marketed (sale or rental) to income-qualified individuals
(LMMI).

4. New Construction ($14.1M) — New housing will be constructed on parcels that are vacant
or cleared (under Activity #2). Targeted to LMMI populations.

5. Public Facilities and Improvements ($1.1M) — Provides for infrastructure that may be
needed to redevelop properties to make them marketable. Permanent and transitional
housing for special needs populations and construction of group homes will be
encouraged. Targeted to LMMI populations.

6. Public Services for Housing Counseling ($77,000) — To be provided where needed by
HUD certified housing counseling agencies.

7. Relocation ($761,000) — Provide for relocation where needed to support program
activities. Anticipates assistance to 35 families, primarily under Activities 1 and 2.






8. Financing Mechanisms ($1.9M) — DCA has preliminarily used a down payment
assistance of $5,000 per eligible applicant to develop a budget for this activity. Interest
rate subsidies are also possible.

9. Administration ($7.7M) — DCA is reserving 4 percent for its administrative costs and 6
percent for local administrative costs.

Direct allocation grant applications are due by January 15, 2009. DCA is to announce awards by
February 20 with allocation agreements in place by March 7. Funds must be expended or
obligated within eighteen months (September 7, 2010).

Local governments are responsible for authorization of all applications and projects within its
jurisdiction. Local governments may undertake projects by several means including direct
undertaking with or without contract assistance; implementation through contract(s) with a
qualified and eligible sub-recipient; or authorization for a qualified and eligible sub-recipient to
directly receive assistance and implement specific NSP activities within a target area of the local
jurisdiction. Eligible sub-recipients must be in good standing (audited financials) including local,
regional or state development, housing or land bank authorities; for-profits, non- profits and any
other properly organized entity including partnerships and sole proprietors; and, authorized
regional development centers. Contract costs for program administration/implementation
can be covered as a share of each project cost. I have requested contact information on
qualified contract administrators and will forward that information when received.

Flexible Pool

The remaining $15.3 million will fund a flexible pool that will be managed by the Georgia
Housing and Finance Authority (GHFA). Funds will be targeted to applications for the state’s
Low Income Tax Credit Program, Permanent Supportive Housing Program and GHFA/NSP
Blight Program. Eligible entities include local governments, for-profits, non- profits and any
other “properly organized entity including partnerships and sole proprietors.”

GHFA will issue a RFP in early January 2009. Proposals will be due in 4 weeks. Awards will be
made in April. If funds remain another round of proposals will be called with the intent of having
all funds awarded by October 2009.

Summary of Funding Availability

The total amount of Georgia NSP grant funding available to Fayette County is $1,158,086 with
approximately $69,500 of that amount available for program administration. This amount has
been earmarked for Fayette County and if not applied for will be reallocated to participating
entities. Other funds will be available for competitive proposals being funded by the $15.3
million in the Georgia NSP flexible funding program.

Cc: Pete Frisina





HUD FY2008 INCOME LIMITATIONS BY HOUSEHOLD SIZE FOR
NEIGHBORHOOD STABILIZATION PROGRAM
GEORGIA ACTION PLAN INCOME LEVEL BREAKS

NUMBER OF PERSONS IN HOUSEHOLD

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8
AMI | $49,800 | $57,000 | $64,100 | $71,200 | $76,900 | $82,600 | $88,300 | $94,000
120% | $59,800 | $68,350 | $76,900 | $85,450 | $92,300 | $99,100 | $105,950 | $112,800
80% | $39,840 | $45,600 | $51,280 | $59,960 | $61,520 | $66,080 | $70,640 | $75,200
50% | $24,900 | $28,500 | $32,050 | $35,600 | $38,450 | $41,300 | $44,150 | $47,000

NOTES: AMI is the HUD Area Median Income for counties in the Atlanta region, including
Fayette County. AMI is presented in first data row at full value (100%).
Program beneficiaries must be equal to or less than 120% of AMI based on household

size.

HUD/NSP requires that 25% of funds be used to benefit households with incomes at 50%
or less of the AML
DCA/Georgia Action Plan has set an additional target for 25% of funds to benefit

households with incomes from 50% to 80% of the AML.
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